

THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 6 September 2016 from 7.30pm to 8.46pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), David Coltman, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, David Major and Reena Ranger.
Officers:-
Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services


         Nigel Pollard, Section Head - Accountancy

         Stephen Exton, Finance Manager - Accountancy

Hannah Morris, Housing Options Manager 


Peter Simons, Senior Planning Officer (Transport and Policy)

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Kate Turner.

Others in attendance: Councillor Ann Shaw OBE; one member of the public
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair
SD09/16
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 21 June 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen, with the following amendment:
· The venue of the meeting had been Rickmansworth School, not the Penn Chamber


Updates for information on Minute item SD05/16 – Report on Parking Service Charging and Income:
· In respect of local midwives not having parking permits for Three Rivers District, officers had checked this with the Parking Shop and Doctor and Health Visitor permits were available to midwives.
· Resolution to return the existing 8 business permit bays in the Station Approach car park, South Oxhey, to general car park use -  the car park was now due to be closed for some time and resurfaced. It would therefore not be practical to redesignate the bays at this time. 
SD10/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.
SD11/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.
SD12/16
SERVICE PRESENTATION – REGULATORY SERVICES

The Head of Regulatory Services gave a brief overview of the Service, covering Development Management, Building Control, Environmental Health (Commercial), Licensing, Land and Property Teams, Parking Services and Enforcement. 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT
SD13/16
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)
This report sought approval to a change in the Committee’s 2016 - 2019 medium-term financial plan.

The following point of information was made:
· Appendix 2 – Highways Enhancements – this was a programme responsive to Member proposals, with two schemes imminent and a revised strategy being prepared of the future committee cycle.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:


That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s revenue budget variation be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	(5,000)
	0
	0


HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair
SD14/16
HOUSING RELATED SUPPORT (HRS) CHANGES

Hertfordshire County Council (HCC) had recently proposed a 15% reduction in the HRS charge, and that this cut be absorbed by the providers, through reductions in back-office services. No information had been provided on any prior consultation carried out with providers. HCC had indicated that contracts with providers would not be renewed if the cut was not accepted. Providers had previously made savings, and were already running on less than 15% overheads. 
The cuts would have an impact on other service providers, such as Three Rivers District Council. 

Appendix A detailed the projects which currently received funding. TRDC used four of these providers which were located in Watford.
A joint letter had been sent to the Cabinet Member for Adult Care and Health at HCC from providers who would be affected. 

The following points were made:

· Those affected would be very vulnerable and often young. 

· Any letter written to HCC from TRDC would need to complement the letter already sent by the providers. 

· The HCC Cabinet Member could be invited to speak to the Committee too, as well as a provider representative. However officers were due to see the District Heads of Housing the following week, and a way forward could be for them to discuss a joint approach there.

· All the provider units were already full, with long waiting lists.

· HCC was passing on the effect of national legislation, and Central Government should also be lobbied on this issue. 

· The cuts were in-year savings, with no prior notice given to providers. 

 

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded by Councillor Giles-Medhurst, proposed the following amended recommendations:
1. That the Committee note the report and request officers prepare a strongly-worded letter to express concern about the potential impact on HRS Services as a result of the reduction in funding of HRS services by Hertfordshire County Council.    This letter will be drafted by officers on behalf of the Committee for review in order to communicate with HCC. 
The letter to include the following points:

· The need to postpone the cuts to the next budget cycle at the earliest;

· The need to consult;
· That these charities did not have 15% overheads;  

· A request for information for how the figure of 15% had been chosen. 

· Information on the number of people from Three Rivers District who would be affected by the cuts.

The draft letter to be circulated to the Co-Chairmen and Group Spokespersons for approval.

2. That officers approach the Heads of Housing from all the Hertfordshire District Councils to discuss lobbying County Councillors jointly. 

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:
1. That the Committee note the report and request officers prepare a strongly-worded letter to express concern about the potential impact on HRS Services as a result of the reduction in funding of HRS services by Hertfordshire County Council.    This letter will be drafted by officers on behalf of the Committee for review in order to communicate with HCC.   

The letter to include the following points:

· The need to postpone the cuts to the next budget cycle at the earliest;

· The need to consult;

· That these charities did not have 15% overheads;  

· A request for information for how the figure of 15% had been chosen. 

· Information on the number of people from Three Rivers District who would be affected by the cuts.

The draft letter to be circulated to the Co-Chairmen and Group Spokespersons for approval.

2. That officers approach the Heads of Housing from all the Hertfordshire District Councils to discuss lobbying County Councillors jointly. 
SD15/16
TRDC PARKING MANAGEMENT PROGRAMME 2016/17
This report   reviewed the success of the parking management for the 2015/16 financial year (Appendix A) and proposed a programme for the 2016/17 financial year (Appendix B).
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Parish Councillor Andrew Gallagher (Croxley Green Parish Council) spoke in favour of the item.

Members made the following points:

· Commuter parking damaged the lives of residents in Croxley Green. 
· Concern about officer workload (the Interim Traffic Engineer told Members that the Area-wide study would be undertaken by consultants).

· The issue of displacement parking needed to be considered. 

· Parking in Rickmansworth needed to be looked at.

· Schemes in the programme for the current year would not necessarily be implemented by the end of the year, as consultation etc. would not have been completed.

· The Council did not impose parking schemes which had not been supported by residents.

· The TRO for the Heronsgate Road Scheme had already been advertised in October 2015, and therefore should be completed in the timescale proposed. 

Councillor Martin Trevett, moved, duly seconded by Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, the recommendations in the report.
On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That the draft programme appended to this report is agreed, and that once the programme has been set it shall be adhered to as the Traffic Engineer’s core scheme of work, with significant additions being limited to urgent risk reduction measures and subject to the Lead Member’s approval.

That the consideration of objections relating to Traffic Regulation Orders brought forward in this programme of works and to any items remaining from earlier programmes of works, be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member and relevant Ward Councillors.

SD16/16
WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the current work programme.  

An item on the Parking Enforcement Contract would be added for November 2016.


Members noted that they had received complaints about changes in bus services. It was noted that this issue could be taken to Local Area Forums. The Council was also a member of the Interlink Partnership, run by HCC – any comments could be passed there via the Interim Traffic Engineer.


RESOLVED:-



Subject to the comments above that the work programme be noted.




















CHAIRMAN
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